
 

Welcome to our new 
CPA E-Newsletter! -by 
Rick Mitchell, Editor 
 

This is our first issue of the 
new CPA electronic news-

letter and also a great op-

portunity to tell our mem-

bers about this new step 

forward that CPA is under-

taking. Recently, Scott an-

nounced that he was look-

ing for a newsletter editor. I 

had barely gotten back into 

R/C a week before and 

was building a Tower Kaos 

when I answered Scott's 

call. After showing Scott a 

few prior samples, I was 

elected/drafted/kidnapped 

into the role as your new 

editor, so let me take a few 

minutes to tell you about 

myself and what we as an 

organization hope to ac-

complishΦ   /ƻƴǘΦ tŀƎŜ у 

 

Welcome to the CPA Newsletter 

The Classic Pattern Get- To-
gether (CPGT for short) was 
conceived about mid 2009 as a 
result of on line conversations 
with other classic pattern en-
thusiasts. The idea was put 
forth: Letõs get together in one 
place and FLY!  

I approached the PTB at my 
club, the Channel Islands Con-
dors (Camarillo, California) 
with the idea of having a one-
day informal event, one that 
would not require the exclusive 
use of the field for the day, and 
would not incur any cost to the 
club. They liked the idea, and 
gave me the go-ahead.  

I picked a date that did not 
conflict with any regional pat-

tern or IMAC contest, as this 
would be the place where some 
people may have òother plansó. 
The date was May 21st, 2011. 

I put the word out on the two 
major Internet classic pattern 
forums. There was interest. 
When the day came, I arrived 
at the airfield to set up. I won-
dered if anyone was going to 
show up. I thought that if one 
or two guys showed up, I 
would call it a success. What 
happened next took everyone 
by surprise. 

A total of 25 aircraft arrived, 
including one pilot from Phoe-
nix, Arizona- a 400-mile trip 
one way. We had a couple 
from San Diego, and a whole 

òcrewó from Orange County. 
The airfield was buzzing with 
classic pattern aircraft. Some 
were new builds, some original 
condition straight from the 
80õs. A number of the aircraft 
were not what you would call 
classic pattern aircraft, but here 
is what we discovered: That 
was not very important at all. 

We had some real talent. Tony 
Frakowiak, multi-time worlds 
competitor came with his 
Phoenix 7 ARF, and showed 
us what it is supposed to look 
like up there. Jim Oddino came 
and brought has modern day 
Two-meter pattern plane, as 
did Sean Mersh.  
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Utopia -  Pete Coleman 



 

The attending pilots did 
their own judging, but we 
also had a special guest 
judge, Jim Graham from R/
C City. 
  

The Friday practice ses-
sion was great with excel-
lent weather and many 
people visiting Mac's great 
site.    
The weather continued to 
be exceptional for both 
days. Big Dave did a great 
job with his Contest Direc-
tor duties. Scott Anderson 

was his assistant 
CD helping with the flight 
board and working the 
scoring with the computer 
for both days with the as-
sistance of Peggy Phillips. 
  

The contest came right 
down to the last round be-
tween Dave Wentzel and 
Gary Singleton in the 
Sportsman Class. 
We also had several visi-
tors come out and fly Clas-
sic with us who later 
joined our Classic Pattern 

Association.  

Our very appreciative 
ñthank youò goes out 
to Mac for their gift certifi-
cates as well as for open-
ing the onsite hobby shop 
on Sunday.  
Dave Wentzel won the 
drawing for an original P7 
kit, and Victor Diaz won an 
airplane kit from RC City. 
Additional thanks go out to 
Jim Graham for donating 
this model. 
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was an awesome hostess, and 
really helped to keep things 
rolling smoothly. It doesnõt 
hurt that she easy one the eye!  

This year we added something 
new- some informal competi-
tion. The general consensus is 
that most pilots are more in 
tune with informal, low-
pressure events rather than 
contest flying. Adding the con-
test was an unknown. The re-
sults were amazing. We had 
several pilots fly that had never 
flown in a contest setting, let 
alone a pattern contest, or in 
front of judges. They came 
away totally stoked. Another 
pilot had not flown in front of 
judges since the 80õs. You 
could not wipe the smile from 
his face. The informal contest 
fit right into the overall easy 

Tony F brought his Onas, 
equipped with a counter-
rotating prop system. It was an 
interesting contrast between 
old and new. Everyone got 
along and played nice. The fact 
is that all of this activity took 
place and blended in with the 
ònormaló traffic. The club 
òbrassó was impressed, which 
opened the door for future 
events like this one. 

2012 brought more of the 
same. We had a few less bod-
ies, but that was not surprising 
given the economy and the 
ultra-high price of gas at the 
time. We did have some new 
faces, including a local who 
was interested, and he brought 
out a Great Planes Tracer that 
he had built. I enlisted the help 
of my lovely bride Jennifer, she 

feeling of the event. At the end 
of the day, we had a lot of hap-
py people, no carnage, and a 
couple of new guys eager for 
more. 

What made it work so well? A 
welcoming, non-intimidating 
atmosphere, where people 
could put faces to Internet 
òhandlesó, new friendship 
made, and others reunited after 
many tears. It was a place 
where a new guy could come 
out and be part of the scene, 
and very valuable aircraft could 
be safely operated without 
pressure. Everyone was help-
ful, particularly the old hands. 
It was a learning environment. 
But most of all, it was FUN! 
And I believe that is the bot-
tom line. 

 

Peach State Classic - Andersonville, GA 

So-Cal Classic Pattern   by  Robert Fish     Cont. from page 1 

ñBut most of all, it was 

FUN! And I believe that 

is the bottom lineò 
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The start of the 2012 Classic 
Pattern Association's flying 
season was held at one of 
the greatest locations in the 
southeast, the Mac Hodges 
site. This location is much 
like a giant golf green, and 
Mac is a great host. 
Dave Phillips developed the 
idea of a Best of Show flying 
contest, much like older car 
shows, and so we passed 
his information along on the 
forums. As a result, over 30 
planes attended.  



 

RIVER CITY R/C CLASSIC PATTERN PRIMER - BY 

KEN HANAWALT   

 MY TALE OF EIGHT KAOSES  - by  Rick  Mitchell  

On August 11, 2012, the River 
City Radio Control Club of 
Mason City, Iowa hosted a 
classic pattern primer. The 
weather was perfect for the 
event with temps in the mid-
seventies and light and varia-
ble winds.  
 
We had six pilots in attend-
ance. The first pilot took to the 
skies after a short period of 
instruction as to the placement 
of maneuvers and what the 
maneuvers should look like. 
All of us opted to fly the novice 
pattern.  
 

Of course, I was the first pilot 
to head skyward. After my 
shaky start with very good 
examples of what not to do, 
everyone made it through the 
first practice session just fine.  
 
There was a mix of aircraft, 
ranging from 3Ds to replicas 
of modern full sized aerobatic 
aircraft. We even had a thirty 
size Cub flying the pattern!  
 
We did not judge any maneu-
vers. Our purpose was to dip 
our toes into the water to see 
if we liked classic pattern. I 
believe everyone thought the 

ñwaterò was just fine!  
 
Everyone agreed that putting 
three loops together was the 
hardest maneuver of the day. 
We all had a great time, and 
several members agreed to 
call for one other when out at 
the flying field. 
 
I would personally like to do 
this again, and maybe with 
some judging the next time.  
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To this day, I truly do not 
fully understand how this 
system worked, but it went 
something like this: It con-
sisted of a basic radio that 
somehow cycled a long 
shaft leading to the rudder. 
There was a long series of 
rubber bands running 
through the length of the 
fuselage that supplied the 
energy to work the rudder 
device. Dad would pull out 
a small plate on the rear of 
the fuselage and wind up 
these rubber bands. The 
transmitter was a big box 
like device with an antenna 
and one push button. The 
model was big but was 
hand launched. Once air-
borne, it was controlled by 
blipping the push button 
something like once for a 
right turn, or twice for a left. 
This made the escape-
ment turn the rudder.  
 

So, now we had this big 
free flight model climbing 
along and we tried to con-
trol it by blipping the trans-
mitter box, essentially to 
keep it generally in the ar-
ea where we were flying. 
When it ran out of fuel, we 
deadstick glided it back to 
us. It was incredibly primi-
tive, but we thought that 
this new thing called radio 
control was a marvelous 
device, and we had a lot of 
fun with it. We also had our 
share of chasing the mod-
el in my Dad's '55 Chevy 
when it flew away several 
times, as well as running 
through a lot of Illinois corn 
fields, which were much 
taller than me.  
 
 
Cont. page 4 

I first flew radio control at 
age 9 in 1958 when radio 
control models were 
still in their infancy. My Dad 
was promoted to the 
Maintenance Officer posi-
tion with the Maryland Air 
National Guard back when 
they were flying F-86H Sa-
bres, and he was required 
to go through nine months 
of additional training at 
Chanute AFB near 
Rantoul, Illinois.  
  
My Dad had built balsa 
models since he was very 
young, and now this new 
fangled means of control-
ling what were really free 
flight models with a simple 
radio system was on the 
market. He built a Livewire 
Cruiser, a big, high winged 
model, and added an es-
capement and a radio into 
it.  

ñHere it was, my very first 

real pattern ship. Life was 

great! ñ 
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Want  CPA  Merchandise ? 

http://classicpatternstore.wee

bly.com 



 

Finally, one day, the big 

model flew away and land-
ed in a woman's back-
yard while she was hang-
ing her laundry out on the 
lines in her back yard and 
hitting her hanging clothes. 
I think that contributed to 
our looking for a better ra-
dio control system!   
   

Fast forward to the general 
1973 timeframe. I graduat-
ed from college the year 
before, and I was living at 
home and looking for a 
good hobby to get into. I 
had built quite a number of 
plastic model planes, but 
was interested in radio 
control again. The hobby 
had come a long way over 
the last 15 years. I remem-
ber the first time I saw a 
Galloping Ghost system 
demonstrated in a hobby 
shop in the Sixties, but I 
thought that was all kind of 
strange. Then things like 
real transmitters and ser-
vos with dual sticks were 
coming out. This held 
promise! 
   

My first R/C ship was a 
Rudderbird that I inherited 
from my father who had 
been in R/C for a few years 
flying with his friends while 
I was in college. The Rud-
derbird was a tired, old 
model in dire need of TLC. 
I went through it and refur-
bished it and made it look 
pretty good. It flew well and 
I learned the basics of fly-
ing on that plane plus 
many rides on my father's 
planes. This was great fun! 
Soon I went looking for the 
next big thing. 

 In the midst of all this, I 
joined the Chesapeake 
Bay Radio Control Club 
(CBRC). I made friends 
with a number of the other 
younger pilots my age. 
One of them was Bobby 
Snyder. Bobby was a great 
builder and flyer who also 
worked at our local hobby 
shop. One day I was in the 
shop and we got to talking 
about my getting into 
something much better 
than advanced trainers. By 
now it was 1974, and the 
Super Kaos .40 had re-
cently come out on the 
market. 
 
Bobby and I worked out a 
deal where he would build 
a Kaos for me and add one 
of his used K&B .40 motors 
and a used 27 rig into it. I 
don't remember what the 
package cost, but it was 
incredibly low. A few weeks 
later he called me to stop 
by the shop and pick up my 
new plane. Wow! 
 
I stopped by after work, 
and there it was, a bright 
red monokote covered Su-
per Kaos .40, all set to fly. 
Bobby even added a pilot 
figure inside of the canopy. 
The plane looked amazing, 
and I thought I had died 
and gone to heaven! No 
more trainers. Here it was, 
my very first real pattern 
ship. Life was great!  
 

Over the next few weeks, I 
spent a lot of time getting 
used to this great perform-
ing yet relatively easy to fly 
Joe Bridi creation. The 
plane was such a joy and a 

thrill to fly. I just loved 
it. And then that July, over 
the long 4th of July week-
end and on a Saturday, I 
was flying my Super Kaos 
right over my head and it 
got lost in the sun. I lost 
track of my beautiful red 
Kaos, and only caught up 
with it as it came scream-
ing down almost vertically 
into the sandy underbrush 
not far from the edge of the 
runway. It went in under 
throttle and destroyed it-
self. It hit so hard that it 
broke off half of the ex-
haust stack from the motor. 
I packed up all of the 
wreckage and went home. 
I was heartbroken. 
 
That night I was on a date 
with my girlfriend, now my 
wife of 37 years, and after 
that I went home about 
midnight. I then went down 
into the basement and 
started stripping out all of 
the useful parts from the 
wreckage. On that Sunday 
afternoon, I opened up the 
box for a brand new Super 
Kaos .40, but I would be 

building this one myself Φ 
 
Over the next two months, 
I worked feverishly to 
build Super Kaos Number 
2. I copied much of the lay-
out and building techniques 
that Bobby used, many of 
which I still use today. Bob-
by had a great looking way 
to complete the canopy 
assembly by adding a base 
plate, light felt, then the 
painted pilot, then the can-
opy, then painting the as-
sembly's frame.  
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MY TALE OF EIGHT KAOSES  - by  Rick  Mitchell    Cont. from page  3 

ñI remember the first time I 

saw a Galloping Ghost 

system demonstrated in a 

hobby shop in the Sixties,ò 
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Little Dave Phillipõs newest 

find at Perry Ga. 2012 



 

Peach State Classic pics  by Scott  Anderson 
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St. Paul Radio Control Club (SPMRC).  MN   
BY BRIAN LUNDBERG 

Pete Coleman & Utopia Fuse. 

Jim Slocum  & Mr. R/C City  

Jim Graham 

Over 30 Classic planes on the 

flight line. 

event was a pattern primer 
and an opportunity for the 
attendees to learn what 
this type of flying was 
about as well as to have a 
friendly competition with 
our neighbors. 
  
We had a great variety of 
aircraft flying in the primer. 
There was a Brushfire, a 

Tower Twin ARF, a Tow-
er Kaos, a Hangar 9 Pulse, 
and a Super Kaos built by 
yours truly. 
 

The day started with a ses-

sion devoted to instruction 
and practice in the Novice 
pattern class.   
  
Cont. page  7 

Greetings from the Land of 
10,000 Lakes! 
  

On May 12th, Minnesota 
held its first Classic Pattern 
Association event, thanks 
to the St. Paul Radio Con-
trol Club (SPMRC). The 
turnout was small, but this 
was anticipated as this 
was a new effort. The 

Super Curare 
  

Finally, additional thanks 
are given to all those who 
assisted with the activities 
during this weekend. 
  
 
Peach Classic photos 
above. 

The winners for the Pilots' 
Choice Awards were:  
 
1st Place - Dave Phillips III 
- Atlanta  
 
2nd Place - Pete Coleman 
- Utopia  
 
3rd Place - Curt Oberg - 

ñWe soon found that 

judging was as much fun 

as flying. ñ 
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Jamie Strong & Larry Hill 

Pilot choice 

award planes. 

#3 foreground 

#2 middle 

#1 end 

 


